TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




SEPTEMBER 28, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering Alan Tavenner, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Denise Meehan, Jeri Miltenberger, William MacGregor, Phyllis Parrish, Lisa & Ed Davis and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Mike Ryan opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 14, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: Alan Tavenner was present and has nothing to report on for this meeting.

2.ARCHITECTUAL REVIEW BOARD MEMBERS: to discuss signs. The following members were present:  William MacGregor, Chairman; Jeri Miltenberger and Phyllis Parrish.  Bill has asked and is asking again; would the Town Board amend the ARB regulations. Bill also would like to suggest making the ARB Board a 5-member from a 7-member board as there are two members that have not been able to attend meetings, therefore it is hard for them to have a quorum at every meeting. They have approached the planning board members to join them but to date the planning board has had no interest in attending the ARB meetings.  Bill then read an insert on enforcement of ordinances from the Town Law Manual dated 2006.  Jeri Miltenberger asked about the Valero Gas Station signs, as she knew about a letter going out to them. Had the Code Enforcer followed up with that request?  She also stated the Windham Post Office building has an illegal sign as well as other signs in town. Supervisor Pelham stated that the Code Enforcer is not well in health and we had an agreement with the Lexington Code Enforcer that he would help out as needed but he is no longer employed with Lexington.  Phyllis Parrish spoke about all the illegal signs that are in and around our beautiful town.  We have to keep our town clean as we heavily rely on tourism.  We want them to come back time after time and not show them how disarray we are with the confusing signs.  We have too many opinion signs i.e. DEP, Lady Bug Barn, other towns’ signs, chairlift rides, a business on an internet and the sandwich board signs on sidewalks that are illegal according to our sign law.  Maybe the sign law needs to be revisited and where is the enforcement of all these wrong signs?  We need a solution and in a positive way.   Denise Meehan spoke about the abandon buildings and we do have a 1978 Unsafe Building Law.  She has written a letter that she will give to Bonnie Poehmel, Town Clerk to be filed in her office, and she will not be reading the letter aloud as it hurts her too emotionally and personally the Board will have to read the letter for themselves. More violation letters need to be sent to the property owners and then need to be followed up on a regular basis which they have not been taken care of.   Why make laws if they are not to be enforced.
3.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY: Chandra Knotts Program Director of 23Arts Windham would like permission to use the property on Saturday, November 18 @ 1-10 pm for rehearsal & public ticketed performance GCCA funded Catskill Jazz Factory residency in tribute to Blossom Dearie.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
4.PERMISSION TO USE WINDHAM PATH FOR WAJ Cross Country Team Race.  Jesse Berube is requesting permission as the Cross-Country League is giving WAJ the opportunity to 
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host a cross country race against Hunter-Tannersville.  The race would take place on Tuesday, October 24 @ 4-5 pm.  WAJ has their Certificate of Insurance on file with the Town Clerk.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
5.REQUEST TO USE WINDHAM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT: The Community of Windham Foundation would like to request permission to use the WWTP on Saturday, October 14 @ 9 am.  Ongoing with the Shelter Project they would like to host a CPR/AED Class.  The training class will be two hours long and limited to 15 people.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
6.VFW POST 1545 REQUEST PERMISSION TO HOLD A TAG DAY: for Saturday, November 11, between 9:00 am & 2:30 pm.  The members will be stationed at the intersection of State Route 23 & 296 and also at State Route 23 & South Street.  They will be handing out Poppies and American Flags in commemoration of Veterans Day. Their Certificate of Liability Insurance has been provided and will be filed with the Town Clerk.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 
7.HEALTH INSURANCE RENEWAL: Town of Windham Employees and the Highway Department Employees will need to renew their health, dental & eye vision insurance prior to the renewal date of October 1, 2017.  This past year 2017 the town had been offering health insurance with CDPHP do to raising costs, the Town of Windham will be offering health insurance with MVP.  A motion to approve the change from CDPHP to MVP and to keep dental & eye vision with Guardian Insurance was approved by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

8.COURT JUSTICE REPORT FOR AUGUST 2017:  Justice Stevens $826.00 was noted by the Board.
9.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #30 OF 2017: Due to the receipt of funds in the Highway from the New York State Thruway Authority regarding CHIPS Pave NY, revenue increased by $16,659.96 and regarding CHIPS Winter Recovery, revenue increased by $13,250.74 and regarding CHIPS Permanent Improvement, revenue has decreased by $15,513.21.  Thereby, in order to adjust the budget, the Town Board has increased the anticipated Revenues and has adjusted the budget for the CHIPS Pave NY, CHIPS Winter Recovery & CHIPS Permanent Improvement funds received.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #31 OF 2017: The following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #14 OF 2017: The following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
10.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #312-17: Amounts Due County Treasurer by Respective Towns.  Windham $8,372.52 was noted by the Town Board.
11.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Last Saturday the Gorman Group completed one full mile on Mill Street of micro-pave.  We currently have 50% of our salt & sand mix for the winter use.  All flood dams have been mowed for the season, now we can send out an invoice to receive revenue back for the town. Private road signs have been installed to help out with any 911emergencies.  We did a shared service work with the Town of Cairo.  We also helped out the Windham Hose Company by using the bucket truck to install an antenna on their building. Have had a few calls of concern for the corner of Bell Hill & Begley Road. Greene County Engineers came up to do a traffic study at the corner of Bell Hill & Begley Road and will be looking to relocate the stop sign there in order to make that intersection safer.  Gary worked with Windham Police & Windham Ambulance on a person that was unconscious.  Hats off to the Police & Ambulance for a super job well done; they did an incredible job in saving the guy’s life.  DOT has been in town painting white lines on the cross walks.
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12.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.  The Ambulance Administrator would like permission from the Town Board to hire a new EMT part-time, Barbara Lacitignola.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
13.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. The Police Dept. is doing well. As Gary mentioned there was an incident at GNH Lumber where a 60-year-old male dropped and Officer Greg Paspalis responded and started with CPR right away.  The Ambulance was there and they hooked up the AED machine to bring the man back to life.  The man is currently at Albany Medical Center Hospital he is not out of the woods yet, but he is doing much better.  The Chief would like to present an award to Greg on an excellent job and will do this at a Board meeting.  The Chief mentioned this is the kind of training that has to be kept up every year.  CD LANE PARK: Columbus Day weekend will be the last time the park will be open for this season.  Once the park is closed the holding tank will need to be pumped for the end of the season and the water will have to be drained.  The Little League Field recently received some TLC from Greene County Sheriff’s Office as they brought up some inmates. They spent three days caring for the infield and spreading out the brick dust on the base lines.  The Chief would like to thank Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington and the Sheriff’s office for their help.  The Park did have one incident around dark Kristopher Gonzalez was there to lock up the park and asked the people to leave as it was closing time for the park.  The people were not willing to leave; assistance from the Windham Police was sent to the park and shortly after that the people left with no problem.  October 1, 2017 is the Best Cyclist of the Universe race and the Windham Police with the Windham Hose Company will have the traffic post areas covered.
14.COMMITTEE REPORT: Councilman Van Valin is pleased with the completion of the roofing & chimney project of the Centre Property.  The roof project has been completed and Councilman Van Valin would like to make a motion to pay Paragon Roofing less the 5% retainage $53,342.50, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  He would also like to have KCK Paving to finish the handicap ramp and handicap parking space to the parking lot at the back of the Library. As KCK Paving will already be there doing work for Pat Higgins.  Gary can check on the property lines and get a fee quote for the work. Councilman Murray has nothing to report on.  Town Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing to report on.   Councilman Peters is still working on the Fund Balance Policy.  He was able to get feedback today from our bookkeeper and the accountants. The bookkeeper would like to recommend this to be more of a policy than law.  He hopes to have a draft at the next board meeting for all to review and vote on. He would like to thank both the bookkeeper and the accountant for their feedback.   Supervisor Pelham would like to set a date for our Budget Workshop Meeting sometime around the week of October 16, 2017.  The Councilmen have agreed to set the meeting for Tuesday, October 17, 2017 @ 6pm.  Also, a notice will have to go in the paper.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Ed Davis has one comment to the Board that on State Route 296 at the start of the walking path a traffic control device has been installed. It was put in on Friday afternoon. There is no paperwork that he is aware of that the State put this sign in and he would like someone to please take a look at it, as it is pedestrian crossing sign a traffic control device.  Denise Meehan would also like to let the Board know that at the Centre Property the slate walk way needs to be fixed, the black fence has a bow in it and the benches out front should all get a power washing.  Denise also asked how much longer will the illegal DEP signs be up before they can be removed? Councilman Peters stated that more enforcement is in the works and hope to have this all resolved soon.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS September 28, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #18-G contained vouchers #710-732, totaling $74,754.71 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



SEPTEMBER 28, 2017

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #18 contained vouchers #169-173, totaling $1,377.13 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #18 contained vouchers #256-269, totaling $38,490.63 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #19-P for General contained 7 claims, totaling $7,104.88 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 23 claims, totaling $13,270.68 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 4 claims, totaling $4,421.16 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #19-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,560.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #19-P contained 3 claims, totaling $388.75 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Supervisor Pelham made a motion at 7:45 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a personnel issue.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Town Attorney Larry Gardner was allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Van Valin made a motion at 7:49 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Supervisor Pelham made a motion to keep CDPHP Health Insurance for Mark Smith only; the Town will continue to pay 75% and the employee will be responsible for 25%, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 
The meeting adjourned at 7:49   p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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